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T

he class you are introduced to in this newsletter will enter Oxford exactly a century after the matriculation of the first Scholars elected pursuant to the Will of Cecil Rhodes—twelve men from Rhodesia, Natal, Germany and four Cape high schools. And the one we are preparing to elect later this year will follow by exactly a century the first Scholars from the United States who sailed for Oxford in 1904. Two classes will thus have some claim to the centenary title. But all living Rhodes Scholars have had the opportunity to share in the special excitement of our centennial.

Rhodes Scholars and their family members (over 800 people in all) were joined by more than 1000 South African guests in Cape Town from January 25 to February 2, 2003, for an extraordinary celebration. At the first international gathering of Rhodes Scholars sponsored by the Rhodes Trust ever held outside of England, we were presented with a remarkable program that introduced us to some of the Trust’s origins, and inspired us with its aspirations for its second century, particularly its plans for the Mandela Rhodes Foundation and contributions to nation-building in the new South Africa. The week began with a moving ecumenical service at St. George’s Cathedral, where Cecil Rhodes was remembered, and ended with a splendid dinner at the magnificent Cape Dutch wine estate of Vergelegen, in honor of Nelson Mandela, who graced us with generous remarks. Well over a thousand are likely to join in England in early July for our second international centenary celebration of the year, where there will be opportunities to discuss the Trust’s future, reflect on its history, and also to enjoy the hospitality and memories of our colleges and of Rhodes House with classmates from around the world. 

In addition, in late September 2002, women Rhodes Scholars gathered in Washington, D.C., to celebrate and reflect upon the 25th reunion anniversary of women’s access to the Scholarships. Finally, plans are now well underway within the AARS for a major reunion on this side of the Atlantic (likely in mid-July 2005) to include our Canadian, Caribbean and Bermudian associates. 

The class of 2003 emerged from as competitive a pool as ever, and one 6% larger than that of 2002. And let it be noted that it was chosen against the same criteria in Mr. Rhodes’s Will that guided the first selections a hundred years ago. To be sure, the academic standards for Oxford admission reach higher every year—standards carefully reflected in our guidance to selectors—but we still look for far more than first-class intellectual distinction, though that remains the essential prerequisite. As you read the short biographies, I am confident that you will agree that our selectors conscientiously respect the vision of the Founder, one as relevant and compelling today as it was then.

The selection this coming year for the class of 2004 will be different in only one significant respect from those that preceded it. The long-familiar calendar of early December interviews and elections will shift two weeks earlier, to the week before Thanksgiving. We do this so winners’ dossiers can reach Oxford faculty and college admissions officers in mid-December rather than mid-January. As many readers of this letter know, competition for admissions—especially in certain extremely popular masters degrees—is extremely keen, and this change will allow Rhodes Scholars to be considered earlier in the admissions process.

Another improvement in 2003 will result from a change in the procedures followed for the past several years by our colleagues in the Marshall Scholarships program. (Our policies remain unchanged.) Once again this year—as had been the case for most of the 50 years of close cooperation and common purpose between our preeminent and complementary scholarship schemes, and due to the interplay of selection calendars and acceptance rules—applicants for both scholarships will have the chance to pursue whichever award they prefer. In the past, there has been some confusion about our policy in this regard. Because our scholarships are legally allocated to states, and because we have a two-phase process wherein state nominees compete at subsequent district competitions, we are unable to have alternates (unlike, for example, the Marshall and Mitchell scholarship schemes, which have the ability to fill all their scholarships even if any elections are declined, and which have selections that are not assigned to states). Accordingly, students appearing at our district competitions have long understood that they are publicly named winners of our awards immediately at the conclusion of the district interviews, and if for any reason they subsequently decline a Rhodes Scholarship, we have no ability to offer that scholarship to anyone else. We do not, however, require our applicants to withdraw from other scholarship schemes. Nor do we even inquire whether they have applied for other scholarships. While we publicize the names of Scholars-elect immediately, they remain free to make whatever decisions they wish regarding their career plans (no one, in fact, is confirmed as a Rhodes Scholar until admitted to an Oxford college, which usually does not occur for at least several months following the announcement of the Rhodes Scholars-elect).

We do not wish anyone to take a Rhodes Scholarship who would be happier in a different program or at a different university. Over the past 30 years, four Rhodes Scholars-elect have chosen not to take up their scholarships, one to take a scholarship to a different British university, three to remain in the United States. We regret when this occurs, but take no steps to prevent it. With the new Marshall policies, those who win a Marshall and who prefer it will withdraw from Rhodes consideration. But those who would prefer a Rhodes Scholarship will be able to continue in our competition, approximately a week later, without concern of losing the award they already have if they are unsuccessful.

One final note worthy of mention is the selection of the Rt. Hon. 
Christopher Patten, distinguished diplomat and author, EU Commissioner for External Relations, former Governor of Hong Kong, and former Chairman of the Conservative Party, as Oxford University’s new Chancellor. Following the death of Lord Jenkins of Hillhead, and in a polling process more inscrutable than Florida’s, more than 8,000 members of Convocation cast their ballots in person in Oxford on March 14 and 15 for this honorary and unpaid lifetime position. The election received unprecedented general media attention in Britain, reflecting the importance of the position, the enormous prestige of his predecessor, the serious campaigns of worthy opponents, the singular role of Oxford in British affairs, and the critical issues faced by the University to which Mr. Patten has promised his active engagement. We wish him great success in his stewardship, and offer the strong and loyal support of the American Rhodes family to the continued leadership and vibrancy of the University of Oxford.
Elliot F. Gerson
American Secretary to the Rhodes Scholarship Trust
